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CHAPTER ONE 

Introduction 

 

Welcome! 
 
Over the course of the year, I want to provide us with weekly reflections on 

discipleship.  These reflections may not offer a definitive answer of what 
discipleship is, but they will provide a glimpse of what it meant to be a disciple 
then, one of Jesus' first disciples, and what it might mean for us today.     

 
I will try to make the process simple.  In each email you receive, read the 

Scripture Reading, Reflective Verse, and Reflections early in the week.  Then, 
throughout the week, reflect on the Reflective Verse and let the passage speak to 
you.  What does the passage say to you?  Can you hear yourself in the passage?  
What is the passage about?  Finally, at the end of the week, read the devotion in its 
entirety again.  Then answer the question: What does it mean to be a disciple of 
Jesus? 

 
Happy readings!  May our thoughts and actions of discipleship reflect that of 

Jesus’ early followers.  And may we be transformed!   
 
 

A Transformed Community 
 
Scripture Reading  (Acts 2:37-47) 
 
37 Now when they heard this, they were cut to the heart and said to Peter and 

to the other apostles, "Brothers, what should we do?" 38 Peter said to them, 
"Repent, and be baptized every one of you in the name of Jesus Christ so that your 
sins may be forgiven; and you will receive the gift of the Holy Spirit. 39 For the 
promise is for you, for your children, and for all who are far away, everyone whom 
the Lord our God calls to him." 40 And he testified with many other arguments and 
exhorted them, saying, "Save yourselves from this corrupt generation." 41 So those 
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who welcomed his message were baptized, and that day about three thousand 
persons were added.42 They devoted themselves to the apostles' teaching and 
fellowship, to the breaking of bread and the prayers. 43 Awe came upon everyone, 
because many wonders and signs were being done by the apostles. 44 All who 
believed were together and had all things in common; 45 they would sell their 
possessions and goods and distribute the proceeds to all, as any had need. 46 Day 
by day, as they spent much time together in the temple, they broke bread at home 
and ate their food with glad and generous hearts, 47 praising God and having the 
goodwill of all the people. And day by day the Lord added to their number those 
who were being saved.  (NRSV) 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
42 They devoted themselves to the apostles' teaching and fellowship, to the 

breaking of bread and the prayers. 
 
Reflections 
 
Did you ever hear a speaker that, being moved by her presentation, changed 

your life perspective?  Peter’s preaching on Pentecost must have been something to 
hear.  Being filled with the Holy Spirit and as a result of his message, thousands 
were baptized and came to know Christ.  Their lives were changed.  When they 
went home, they studied the apostle’s teaching and prayed and ate together.  They 
were transformed; their lives were transformed.    

 
 
In the Acts Immersion Bible Study series, Craig Keener says, “Today people 

often sit in churches and watch what goes on. The earliest churches, however, 
were in some ways more like home Bible studies. Equipped with apostolic 
teaching, believers prayed for one another and shared meals. In their culture, 
shared meals could create lifelong bonds of loyalty.” 

 
 
“Sharing went beyond meals to meeting one another's needs, valuing people 

more than possessions (2:44-45). This pattern recurred also at the revival (4:32-35) 
and fit Jesus' radical teaching about what it means to be a disciple: When we 
belong to Jesus, so does everything we own. Sharing of goods was a necessary sign 
of repentance and turning to God.”  
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The actions recorded in the Acts passage occur as a result of Peter’s preaching.  
What if we were so moved by what we hear in Scripture?.  Our lives have been 
transformed in some way because we are Teaching Disciples in the education 
ministry of Salisbury Presbyterian Church, but does our passion for Christ translate 
into fruit that is overflowing with excitement?   Do we change lives because that 
passion is reflected in what we teach and how we teach?  I often wonder what I 
could do better in making disciples.  Do you ever wonder what you could do better 
to make disciples?  

 

CHAPTER TWO 

Foundation 

 

Calling the First Disciples 
 
Scripture Reading  (Mark 1:14-20) 
 
14 Now after John was arrested, Jesus came to Galilee, proclaiming the good 

news of God, 15 and saying, "The time is fulfilled, and the kingdom of God has 
come near; repent, and believe in the good news." 16 As Jesus passed along the 
Sea of Galilee, he saw Simon and his brother Andrew casting a net into the sea—
for they were fishermen. 17 And Jesus said to them, "Follow me and I will make 
you fish for people." 18 And immediately they left their nets and followed him. 19 
As he went a little farther, he saw James son of Zebedee and his brother John, who 
were in their boat mending the nets. 20 Immediately he called them; and they left 
their father Zebedee in the boat with the hired men, and followed him. 

 
 
Reflective Verse 
 
7 And Jesus said to them, "Follow me and I will make you fish for people."  
 
 
Reflections 
 
Most of us carry a cell phone.  When we hear it ring or feel its vibration, it is 

hard not to check it, let alone answer it.  Who called?  Did I get a text message? 
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As soon as Jesus announces the Kingdom of God, he calls four disciples: Simon, 
Andrew, James, and John.  I wonder if it was difficult for them not to answer that 
call.  We don’t know much about them.  They were fishermen called by Jesus to 
fish for people, and they followed.  They left everything, but had they heard Jesus 
preach before?  Did they know him?  Did they like their job as fishermen; did they 
even get along with their brothers?  We know none of this.  They appear to be 
ordinary men.  The lack of details, however, helps us remember the primary 
interest of the Gospel: the authority of Jesus and the response of the disciples.1   

 
In this passage we recognize the presence of Jesus and his word.  We also 

recognize the immediate response to his call to discipleship.  According to Lamar 
Williamson, Jesus’ call to discipleship “focuses on the question of life’s ultimate 
loyalty, a question more basic than that of vocational choice.”2  We are called to 
follow Jesus.  Does our loyalty lie with Jesus, or do “things” get in the way?    

 
Why Do You Believe? 

 
Scripture (John 1:43-51) 
 
43 The next day Jesus decided to go to Galilee. He found Philip and said to 

him, "Follow me." 44Now Philip was from Bethsaida, the city of Andrew and Peter. 
45 Philip found Nathanael and said to him, "We have found him about whom 
Moses in the law and also the prophets wrote, Jesus son of Joseph from Nazareth." 
46 Nathanael said to him, "Can anything good come out of Nazareth?" Philip said 
to him, "Come and see." 47 When Jesus saw Nathanael coming toward him, he 
said of him, "Here is truly an Israelite in whom there is no deceit!" 48 Nathanael 
asked him, "Where did you get to know me?" Jesus answered, "I saw you under the 
fig tree before Philip called you." 49 Nathanael replied, "Rabbi, you are the Son of 
God! You are the King of Israel!" 50 Jesus answered, "Do you believe because I told 
you that I saw you under the fig tree? You will see greater things than these." 51 
And he said to him, "Very truly, I tell you, you will see heaven opened and the 
angels of God ascending and descending upon the Son of Man." 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
50 Jesus answered, "Do you believe because I told you that I saw you under the 

fig tree? You will see greater things than these." 
 

                                            
1 Williamson, Jr., Lamar,  Interpretation: Mark.  Atlanta: John Knox.  1983.  45 
2 Ibid.  47. 
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Reflections 
 
Do you believe in Jesus, or are you a follower of Jesus?  We are quick to 

respond that we are both believer and follower, but there is a difference between 
the two.  According to the Sparkhouse confirmation curriculum re:Form, believing 
is what you think, following is what you do.  “Being a faithful Christian is not about 
what you think, and its not about what you do.  It’s about what God has done for 
you and what God does through you.”3  It’s not about us; it’s about God. 

 
Nathanael is quick to dismiss Jesus as being anything but another person from 

Nazareth.  After all, what good can come from Nazareth.  When Nathanael 
encounters Jesus, however, he sees something beyond the person of Jesus and 
recognizes that Jesus is the Son of God.  It appears that he believes because Jesus 
told him he had seen him before he knew him.  In following Jesus, Nathanael’s life 
is about to be turned upside down as he will soon see greater things than what he 
just saw in this encounter with Jesus.  God is about to use Nathanael to change the 
world! 

 
Are you a follower of Jesus?  Or do you just believe? 
 
 
 

A Foundation 
 
Scripture  (Matthew 5:1-12) 
 
1 When Jesus saw the crowds, he went up the mountain; and after he sat down, 

his disciples came to him. 2 Then he began to speak, and taught them, saying: 3 
"Blessed are the poor in spirit, for theirs is the kingdom of heaven. 4 "Blessed are 
those who mourn, for they will be comforted. 5 "Blessed are the meek, for they will 
inherit the earth. 6 "Blessed are those who hunger and thirst for righteousness, for 
they will be filled. 7 "Blessed are the merciful, for they will receive mercy. 8 
"Blessed are the pure in heart, for they will see God. 9 "Blessed are the 
peacemakers, for they will be called children of God. 10 "Blessed are those who 
are persecuted for righteousness' sake, for theirs is the kingdom of heaven. 11 
"Blessed are you when people revile you and persecute you and utter all kinds of 
evil against you falsely on my account. 12 Rejoice and be glad, for your reward is 

                                            
3 Quote from Sparkhouse confirmation curriculum re:Form DVD, Why Should I 

follow Jesus; can’t I just say I believe in him? 
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great in heaven, for in the same way they persecuted the prophets who were before 
you. 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
2 Then he began to speak, and taught them . . . 
 
Reflection 
 
A minister once moved from a small church to a large church, becoming head-

of-staff for several people.  In his very first staff meeting he laid down his rules.  
“No surprises,” he said.  “An no sabotage, either.”  There was a third “no” to his 
rules, but none of the other staff members could remember what it was.  He 
established his ministry that day, but the ministry he established was one of distrust 
and hierarchy.  His ministry lacked vision and, as a result, his co-workers soon 
moved on to other calls and his congregation declined.  Within five years his 
ministry was dead at that church.  He couldn’t understand why, but most could tell 
you that he never connected with the people he served.   

 
Soon after Jesus called his disciples, he pulled them aside and told them that his 

ministry was different.  He spoke with confidence and clarity as he described his 
ministry.  In what we call “the beatitudes,” Jesus described his foundation for 
ministry.  Dr. Sid Buzzel, General Editor for Zondervan’s Leadership Bible, says, 
“Jesus articulated the values he expected every one of his followers to possess.  He 
made it clear that God’s kingdom values are radically different from those of the 
world.  God wants his followers to demonstrate humility, sorrow over sin, 
gentleness, a hunger for purity, a desire to relieve suffering, a devotion to peace 
and a willingness to endure persecution for doing what is right.  A leader who 
wants to follow Jesus will live out each of these values.”4   

 
Jesus brought hope to those he ministered.  He also brought a new perspective 

to what was important in life.  How do the beatitudes speak to you?  Is there clarity 
to your ministry?  What do you think Jesus would want to teach you? 

   
   
 

Who Do We Build Our Life On? 
 

                                            
4 Quote taken from commentary on Matthew 5:1-12 by Sid Buzzell, General 

Editor of The Leadership Bible.  Grand Rapids: Zondervan, 1998.  1117. 
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Scripture  (Luke 6:46-49) 
 
46 "Why do you call me "Lord, Lord,' and do not do what I tell you? 47 I will 

show you what someone is like who comes to me, hears my words, and acts on 
them. 48 That one is like a man building a house, who dug deeply and laid the 
foundation on rock; when a flood arose, the river burst against that house but could 
not shake it, because it had been well built. 49 But the one who hears and does not 
act is like a man who built a house on the ground without a foundation. When the 
river burst against it, immediately it fell, and great was the ruin of that house." 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
46 "Why do you call me "Lord, Lord,' and do not do what I tell you? 
 
Reflection 
 
Have you ever been called out for not doing something?  It can be embarrassing 

and painful, one of those times when we wish we were an ostrich and could bury 
our head in the ground or pull it into our shell like a turtle.  It also can be the jolt 
we need to put our life back together.  It can be a teachable moment that stays with 
us.  Jesus was concerned with his disciples following him.  More important than 
their belief in him, the disciples failed to follow him.  Jesus makes it clear, you 
either hear and act on his words and build your life on a solid foundation, or you 
fail to hear and act and build your life on a foundation that will surely crumble.  
Jesus’ message is the foundation.  There are no gray areas; you hear, you act. 

 
It is tough to change how we live our life.  In a society that builds itself more 

and more on values that seem to stray from Christian views, if we truly live 
according to Scripture, we face the possibility of being shunned.  Our children may 
not make the soccer team, or they may not be a starting player if they fail to attend 
Sunday games.  It is hard not to gossip.  We might lose a friend if we stand up for 
one who is the brunt of the joke.  We might even lose our life if we try to help 
someone in need.  It can be hard to do the right thing, even if we want to and 
know we should.  It is difficult to love people all of the time.  And we are called to 
forgive?  Impossible. 

 
What is the foundation on which you build your life?  What was the foundation 

for Jesus’ disciples? 
 

A Grand Banquet 
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Scripture  (Luke 5:27-32) 
 
27 After this he went out and saw a tax collector named Levi, sitting at the tax 

booth; and he said to him, "Follow me." 28 And he got up, left everything, and 
followed him. 29 Then Levi gave a great banquet for him in his house; and there 
was a large crowd of tax collectors and others sitting at the table with them. 30 The 
Pharisees and their scribes were complaining to his disciples, saying, "Why do you 
eat and drink with tax collectors and sinners?" 31 Jesus answered, "Those who are 
well have no need of a physician, but those who are sick; 32 I have come to call 
not the righteous but sinners to repentance." 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
29 Then Levi gave a great banquet for him in his house; and there was a large 

crowd of tax collectors and others sitting at the table with them.   
 
Reflection 
 
Levi was a tax collector, a position despised by Jews.  Working on behalf of 

Rome in their home towns, tax collectors were notorious for charging too much, 
thus abusing their position among those they knew.  Jesus, however, saw 
something in Levi others failed to see; Jesus challenged Levi to leave his successful 
business and follow him.  With no apparent hesitation, Levi gets up, leaves 
everything, and follows Jesus.  He then has a party for Jesus, inviting all of his 
friends. 

 
We have parties for special occasions: birthdays, graduations, retirements, 

weddings, job promotions, and more.  Our parties serve as markers in time for an 
accomplishment or celebration.  The marker for Levi was Jesus, and he wanted to 
share his new friend with his old friends.  Jesus was a life-changer for Levi.  It was a 
moment worth celebrating.  It mattered to Levi. 

 
What did we do when we came to know Jesus?  Do we have the passion of 

Levi, wanting to tell our friends about Jesus?  What difference does Jesus make in 
our life? 

 
Wineskin and Balloons 

 
Scripture (Mark 2:18-22) 
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18 Now John's disciples and the Pharisees were fasting; and people came and 
said to him, "Why do John's disciples and the disciples of the Pharisees fast, but 
your disciples do not fast?" 19 Jesus said to them, "The wedding guests cannot fast 
while the bridegroom is with them, can they? As long as they have the bridegroom 
with them, they cannot fast. 20 The days will come when the bridegroom is taken 
away from them, and then they will fast on that day. 21 "No one sews a piece of 
unshrunk cloth on an old cloak; otherwise, the patch pulls away from it, the new 
from the old, and a worse tear is made. 22 And no one puts new wine into old 
wineskins; otherwise, the wine will burst the skins, and the wine is lost, and so are 
the skins; but one puts new wine into fresh wineskins." 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
22 And no one puts new wine into old wineskins; otherwise, the wine will burst 

the skins, and the wine is lost, and so are the skins; but one puts new wine into 
fresh wineskins." 

 
Reflection 
 
Have you ever tried to make a balloon animal?  They use the kind of balloons 

that are long and thin, and you have to inflate the balloon with a special balloon 
pump.  The balloons are made so that, when not over-inflated, they can be shaped 
and twisted and tied together so that a “sculptor” can create an image that looks 
like an animal.  One of my favorite animals to make is a poodle.  One day, after I 
made several balloons and had given them to children, a child brought me an 
animal balloon with a serious problem.  It was obviously one that was made earlier 
in the day because its latex was stretched and over heated, but somehow the child 
had gotten it untied and wanted me to re-inflate it to make the poodle again.  As 
you can imagine, the balloon did not hold the air well, and when I tried to twist 
and bend it, the latex failed to hold the twists and bends properly so the poodle 
looked more like a deformed snake that had eaten too much with lumps bulging 
and gaps between rodents.  Some things are not made to re-use, and balloons for 
animals are one of them. 

 
When our lives are changed by Christ, old habits die hard.  Sometimes we try to 

keep our old habits and priorities, the things we are comfortable with, and try to fit 
Christ around those.  It is easier and it seems to work, but that is not what we are 
supposed to do.  To live as Christ is to change to be like Christ.  From the simplest 
to most complex, our lifestyle needs to match the priorities and values of the one 
we follow.  And sometimes that means being uncomfortable, giving up something 
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we thought was of value and learning the value of something we once thought as 
less valuable.   

 
Have you changed your life for Christ, or are you fitting Christ “in” and not 

changing how you live?  Where are the seams in your wineskin?   
 
  
 

Wanted 
 
Scripture (Mark 3:13-19) 
 
13 He went up the mountain and called to him those whom he wanted, and 

they came to him. 14 And he appointed twelve, whom he also named apostles, to 
be with him, and to be sent out to proclaim the message, 15 and to have authority 
to cast out demons. 16 So he appointed the twelve: Simon (to whom he gave the 
name Peter); 17 James son of Zebedee and John the brother of James (to whom he 
gave the name Boanerges, that is, Sons of Thunder); 18 and Andrew, and Philip, 
and Bartholomew, and Matthew, and Thomas, and James son of Alphaeus, and 
Thaddaeus, and Simon the Cananaean, 19 and Judas Iscariot, who betrayed him.  

 
 
Reflective Verse 
 
13 He went up the mountain and called to him those whom he wanted, and 

they came to him. 
 
 
Reflections 
 
“Each of the twelve disciples abandoned his profession.  Each lived a 

minimalistic lifestyle, carrying few possessions and having no enduring sense of 
residential stability.  The disciples learned new principles constantly and were 
expected to apply those principles on demand.  Although all they tried to do was 
help people, they suffered persecution because their Teacher and His ways were so 
radical and threatening to some of society’s power brokers.  Their training was for 
an unspecified duration, but it lasted in excess of two years before being 
‘prematurely’ curtailed.  There were no text books on which they could rely, so 
they had to be constantly alert and retain all of the information and insights 
gleaned during their training stage.  In short, they had no life apart from what they 
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were being trained to do.  Being a follower of Jesus Christ was an all-consuming 
obsession. 

 
Unfortunately, the twenty-first-century church has many ‘followers’ of Christ in 

the sense that I follow the Yankees: We dabble in Christianity.  That’s not what 
Jesus had in mind when He called us to be His disciples.  He is seeking people 
who are fanatics, zealots, mesmerized, passionate about the cause, completely 
devoted to mimicking their model down to the last nuance. 

 
Discipleship is not a program.  It is not a ministry.  It is a life-long commitment 

to a lifestyle.”5 
 
Does your lifestyle reflect being a disciple of Jesus? 
 
 

CHAPTER THREE 

Formation 

 

Long-term Commitment 
 
Scripture (Matthew 16:21-28) 
 
21 From that time on, Jesus began to show his disciples that he must go to 

Jerusalem and undergo great suffering at the hands of the elders and chief priests 
and scribes, and be killed, and on the third day be raised. 22 And Peter took him 
aside and began to rebuke him, saying, "God forbid it, Lord! This must never 
happen to you." 23 But he turned and said to Peter, "Get behind me, Satan! You are 
a stumbling block to me; for you are setting your mind not on divine things but on 
human things." 24Then Jesus told his disciples, "If any want to become my 
followers, let them deny themselves and take up their cross and follow me. 25 For 
those who want to save their life will lose it, and those who lose their life for my 
sake will find it. 26 For what will it profit them if they gain the whole world but 
forfeit their life? Or what will they give in return for their life? 27 "For the Son of 
Man is to come with his angels in the glory of his Father, and then he will repay 

                                            
5 Barna, George, Growing True Disciples: New Strategies for Producing Genuine 

Followers of Christ.  Colorado Springs, Colorado: WaterBrook Press, 2001.  18-19. 
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everyone for what has been done. 28Truly I tell you, there are some standing here 
who will not taste death before they see the Son of Man coming in his kingdom." 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
24Then Jesus told his disciples, "If any want to become my followers, let them 

deny themselves and take up their cross and follow me.” 
 
Reflections 
 
The Leadership Bible commentary on Matthew 16:24-26 looks to inspirational 

and motivational speaker Og Mandino to expand on the necessity of strong, long-
term commitment to which this passage refers. 

 
One of Mandino’s ten common causes of failure is “quitting too soon.”  

Mansion tells the story of Raphael Solano and his companions who were looking 
for diamonds in a dry river bed.  Discouraged, Solano claimed he had picked up 
about 999,999 rocks and was quitting.  His companions said, “Pick up one more 
and make it a million.”  That “millionth” rock was “The Liberator,” the largest and 
purest diamond ever found.  Mansion writes, “I think he [Solano] must have known 
a happiness that went beyond the financial.  He had set his course; the odds were 
against him; he had persevered; he had won.  He had not only done what he set 
out to do - which is a reward in itself - but he had done it in the face of failure and 
obscurity” (pp.44-45). 

 
Jesus urged his followers, “take up your cross and follow me.” He knew better 

than anyone else how elusive the great prize is.  But he also knew that anything 
less than total commitment to achieving the prize would not suffice.  In the 
Christian life . . . total commitment to the cause facilitates success.6  

 
Jesus required total commitment from his disciples.  There was no room for 

grey.  What is your commitment to Jesus?  What does it mean for you to ‘deny 
yourself’?  To take up your cross?  To follow Jesus? 

 
Hearers and Doers 

 
Scripture (Matthew 7:24-29) 
 

                                            
6 Quote taken from commentary on Matthew 16:24-26 by Sid Buzzell, General 

Editor of The Leadership Bible.  Grand Rapids: Zondervan, 1998.  1138. 
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24 "Everyone then who hears these words of mine and acts on them will be like 
a wise man who built his house on rock. 25 The rain fell, the floods came, and the 
winds blew and beat on that house, but it did not fall, because it had been founded 
on rock. 26 And everyone who hears these words of mine and does not act on 
them will be like a foolish man who built his house on sand. 27 The rain fell, and 
the floods came, and the winds blew and beat against that house, and it fell—and 
great was its fall!"28 Now when Jesus had finished saying these things, the crowds 
were astounded at his teaching,29 for he taught them as one having authority, and 
not as their scribes. 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
24 "Everyone then who hears these words of mine and acts on them will be like 

a wise man who built his house on rock. 
 
Reflections 
 
When we hear “Sermon on the Mount,” it often seems we think of the 

Beatitudes, the blessings.  Our focus is on Matthew 5:1-12, but Scripture tells us 
that the Sermon on the Mount includes all of chapters 5, 6, and 7.  What began 
with a message of words and comfort to his disciples ends with “an invitation 
couched in a warning”7 to the crowds.  We can build our lives in one of two ways, 
Jesus said.  We can build our house on sand (like a fool), so that when storms come 
our house will be swept away; or we can build our house on rock, so no matter 
how severe the storm, our house remains standing.  What does it mean to build our 
house on rock?  It means to hear “these words of mine,” referring to Jesus’ message 
in chapters 5-7, and to put those words into practice.  Do not lust; that is the same 
as committing adultery.  Go the extra mile and do not retaliate, love your enemies, 
give without tooting your horn, pray, be careful where your treasures are, do not 
judge; these are but a sampling of Jesus’ sermon on the mount.  These are the 
words of Jesus we are to follow. 

 
Storms will come; life is like that.  Where do you build your life?  
 
We are disciples in training, 
We’re learning from the master, 
We’re on the road with Jesus, 
Wherever he may lead. 
 

                                            
7 From the Immersion Bible Study Series: Matthew. 
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We are disciples in training, 
We’re part of the adventure, 
We’re on this road together, 
Let’s see where it will lead. 
 
By Bryan Moyer Suderman, “Disciples in Training”8 
 

The Cost 
 
Scripture (Luke 14:25-33) 
  
25 Now large crowds were traveling with him; and he turned and said to 

them, 26 "Whoever comes to me and does not hate father and mother, wife and 
children, brothers and sisters, yes, and even life itself, cannot be my 
disciple. 27 Whoever does not carry the cross and follow me cannot be my 
disciple. 28 For which of you, intending to build a tower, does not first sit down 
and estimate the cost, to see whether he has enough to complete it? 29 Otherwise, 
when he has laid a foundation and is not able to finish, all who see it will begin to 
ridicule him, 30 saying, "This fellow began to build and was not able to 
finish.' 31 Or what king, going out to wage war against another king, will not sit 
down first and consider whether he is able with ten thousand to oppose the one 
who comes against him with twenty thousand?32 If he cannot, then, while the 
other is still far away, he sends a delegation and asks for the terms of peace. 33 So 
therefore, none of you can become my disciple if you do not give up all your 
possessions. 

  
Reflective Verse 
  
31 Or what king, going out to wage war against another king, will not sit down 

first and consider whether he is able with ten thousand to oppose the one who 
comes against him with twenty thousand? 

  
Reflections 
  
In the spring of 2009 I decided I to bike across North Carolina in early October 

of that year as part of North Carolina’s tourism promotion.  The ride began in the 
mountains of North Carolina and, seven days later, finished at the coast – some 
500 miles from where it began.  Ten weeks prior to cycling across North Carolina I 
                                            

8 David M. CSinos and Ivy Beckwith, Children’s Ministry in the Way of Jesus.  
Intervarsity Press: Downes Grove, 2013.  50. 
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began to get ready.  I paced myself; I built my endurance.  I rode daily on rides 
ranging from 10 miles to 70 miles, and over that ten-week span I biked more than 
1000 miles in preparation for a 500 mile, one-week ride.  I measured the physical 
cost and prepared.  I had never ridden 500 miles in one week. I knew what was 
expected, I knew the cost, and I thought I was ready.   

  
Crowds followed Jesus, almost like a parade.  Jesus “knew that he was on his 

way to the cross; the crowds who were with him thought that he was on his way to 
an empire.”9  So Jesus turns to the crowd and says that the love of anything else 
cannot come between him and the call to discipleship.  Love for others, love for 
personal life, and love for possessions pale in comparison to his love, and those 
things cannot stand in the way of following him, of being his disciple.  Maybe Jesus 
was really saying, “Are you sure you really want to follow me?  Is the price more 
than you are willing to pay?”  

  
According to Fred B. Craddock, “what is demanded of disciples . . . is that in the 

network of many loyalties in which all of us live, the claim of Christ and the gospel 
not only takes precedence but, in fact, redefines others.”10 He further states, “when 
one is facing the call to discipleship: the enthusiasm for beginning is there, but do I 
possess the resources to carry through to completion?”11 

  
I wonder what I would discover about discipleship if I approached it like I did 

my ride across North Carolina.  Do I really understand what it means to be Jesus’ 
disciple?  At what cost am I willing to change?   

  
 
 
 

Doubt 
  
Scripture (Matthew 14:22-36) 
                              
22 Immediately he made the disciples get into the boat and go on ahead to the 

other side, while he dismissed the crowds. 23 And after he had dismissed the 
crowds, he went up the mountain by himself to pray. When evening came, he was 
                                            

9 Barclay, William, The Daily Study Bible Series: The Gospel of Luke.  Louisville: 
Westminster John Knox Press, 1975. 196. 

10 Craddock, Fred B., Interpretation: Luke.  Louisville: John Knox Press, 1990.  
182. 

11 Ibid. 
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there alone, 24 but by this time the boat, battered by the waves, was far from the 
land, for the wind was against them. 25 And early in the morning he came walking 
toward them on the sea. 26 But when the disciples saw him walking on the sea, 
they were terrified, saying, "It is a ghost!" And they cried out in fear. 27 But 
immediately Jesus spoke to them and said, "Take heart, it is I; do not be 
afraid." 28 Peter answered him, "Lord, if it is you, command me to come to you on 
the water." 29 He said, "Come." So Peter got out of the boat, started walking on the 
water, and came toward Jesus. 30 But when he noticed the strong wind, he became 
frightened, and beginning to sink, he cried out, "Lord, save me!" 31 Jesus 
immediately reached out his hand and caught him, saying to him, "You of little 
faith, why did you doubt?" 32 When they got into the boat, the wind 
ceased. 33 And those in the boat worshiped him, saying, "Truly you are the Son of 
God." 34When they had crossed over, they came to land at Gennesaret. 35 After 
the people of that place recognized him, they sent word throughout the region and 
brought all who were sick to him, 36and begged him that they might touch even 
the fringe of his cloak; and all who touched it were healed. 

  
Reflective Verse 
  
31 Jesus immediately reached out his hand and caught him, saying to him, "You 

of little faith, why did you doubt?"  
  
Reflection 
  
It must have frustrated Jesus to know his disciples doubted.  Maybe more than 

the doubt, it frustrated Jesus to know they did not truly examine who they believed 
in and why.  They believed in Jesus, but did they really believe in him, did they 
comprehend who Jesus was?  Did they realize that, to say they believed, they were 
his disciples and his teachings were the very things they were supposed to do and 
live by?  Did they ask the questions that transformed their life and helped them face 
the hard realities of discipleship?   

  
Sometimes we say we believe in something without thinking it through.  We 

don't take time to actually comprehend that which we claim to believe.  For 
instance, we say we believe in our government and the laws set, but how often do 
we go above the set speed limit and speed?  Do we think about the consequences 
of such action?  What do our actions say about what we believe? 
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Is doubt good?  It can be.  Anne LaMott states "that the opposite of faith isn't 
doubt - it's certainty.  When we are certain about something, we have no reason to 
have faith.  But doubt is difficult."12 

  
Peter Rollins writes about the importance of doubt to authentic faith.  He says, 

"To believe is easy.  You can fill stadiums with people wanting to believe, either to 
satisfy what they already think or to grasp hold of something because they feel cast 
adrift and lost at sea.  To doubt, to interrogate your fear, to really question what 
you believe, that's difficult.  It's difficult because we want to protect ourselves from 
doubt and unknowing."13 

  
Instead of doubting our faith, let’s explore it.  Let’s see what it means to be a 

disciple of Jesus and wrestle with those tough decisions and priorities.  How would 
you answer Jesus if he reached out his hand and said to you, "You of little faith, 
why did you doubt?" 

 
  
 
 

Lost and Found 
 
Scripture (Luke 15:11-32) 
 
11 Then Jesus said, "There was a man who had two sons. 12 The younger of 

them said to his father, "Father, give me the share of the property that will belong to 
me.' So he divided his property between them. 13 A few days later the younger son 
gathered all he had and traveled to a distant country, and there he squandered his 
property in dissolute living. 14 When he had spent everything, a severe famine 
took place throughout that country, and he began to be in need. 15So he went and 
hired himself out to one of the citizens of that country, who sent him to his fields to 
feed the pigs. 16 He would gladly have filled himself with the pods that the pigs 
were eating; and no one gave him anything. 17 But when he came to himself he 
said, "How many of my father's hired hands have bread enough and to spare, but 
here I am dying of hunger! 18 I will get up and go to my father, and I will say to 
him, "Father, I have sinned against heaven and before you; 19 I am no longer 
worthy to be called your son; treat me like one of your hired hands." ' 20 So he set 
off and went to his father. But while he was still far off, his father saw him and was 
                                            

12 David M. CSinos and Ivy Beckwith, Children’s Ministry in the Way of Jesus.  
Intervarsity Press: Downes Grove, 2013.  98. 

13 Ibid.  98. 
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filled with compassion; he ran and put his arms around him and kissed 
him. 21 Then the son said to him, "Father, I have sinned against heaven and before 
you; I am no longer worthy to be called your son.' 22 But the father said to his 
slaves, "Quickly, bring out a robe—the best one—and put it on him; put a ring on 
his finger and sandals on his feet. 23 And get the fatted calf and kill it, and let us 
eat and celebrate; 24 for this son of mine was dead and is alive again; he was lost 
and is found!' And they began to celebrate. 25 "Now his elder son was in the field; 
and when he came and approached the house, he heard music and dancing. 26 He 
called one of the slaves and asked what was going on. 27 He replied, "Your brother 
has come, and your father has killed the fatted calf, because he has got him back 
safe and sound.' 28 Then he became angry and refused to go in. His father came 
out and began to plead with him. 29 But he answered his father, "Listen! For all 
these years I have been working like a slave for you, and I have never disobeyed 
your command; yet you have never given me even a young goat so that I might 
celebrate with my friends. 30 But when this son of yours came back, who has 
devoured your property with prostitutes, you killed the fatted calf for him!' 31 Then 
the father said to him, "Son, you are always with me, and all that is mine is 
yours. 32 But we had to celebrate and rejoice, because this brother of yours was 
dead and has come to life; he was lost and has been found.' " 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
32 But we had to celebrate and rejoice, because this brother of yours was dead 

and has come to life; he was lost and has been found.'" 
 
Reflection 
 
What an amazing parable!  There are only three characters and a short 

narrative, but the impacts are compounding.  Two of the characters are brothers, 
sons to the father.  They both do wrong, the younger son calling his 
father dead and then takes, and squanders, his inheritance.  Humbled and 
recognizing his sin, he returns to his father and asks his father for forgiveness.  The 
older son, believing he is better than his brother, refuses to accept his father’s 
actions of forgiveness, stands on the outside of his brother’s party, and judges what 
his father has done. In his eyes, it was he who never left.  “Take my brother back, 
maybe, but make him eat soup and sleep outside; make him pay for what he did,” 
the older son must have thought!  The third character of the story, the main 
character, is the father.  He loves both sons equally; he goes to both of them and 
reaches out.  His forgiveness is deep; restitution is full.  “The embrace of the 
younger son did not mean the rejection of the older; the love of tax collectors and 
sinners does not at all negate love of Pharisees and scribes.  Such is God’s love, but 
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we find it difficult not to be offended by God’s grace toward another, especially if 
we have serious questions about that person’s conduct and character.”14  

 
To completely forgive, to not judge, to truly love someone is difficult.  While 

Jesus seems to address this parable to the Pharisees, the disciples heard what Jesus 
said and it had implications for them, too.  I wonder where they saw themselves in 
the parable.  Did they recognize God’s unbinding love? 

 
According to Thomas Walker, in the Interpreter’s Bible Study series Luke,  
 
“It is important to recall the setting that Luke has provided for Jesus in telling 

these parables [referring to the three parables of Luke 15].  The good religious folk 
including the Pharisees are uncomfortable and downright upset about the company 
of people that surround Jesus, especially the tax collectors and sinners.  While we 
often perceive ourselves as the prodigal who has returned home, the story of the 
elder brother causes good, religious folk to do a double take.  In his book The 
Return of the Prodigal Son, Henri Nouwen . . . notes that we often find ourselves in 
the position of the elder brother: 

 
All of this became very real for me when a friend who had recently become a 

Christian criticized me for not being very prayerful.  His criticism made me very 
angry.  I said to myself, “How dare he teach me a lesson about prayer!  For years 
he lived a carefree and undisciplined life, while I since childhood have 
scrupulously lived the life of faith.  Now he is converted and starts telling me how 
to behave!”  This inner resentment reveals to me my own lostness.  I had stayed 
home and did not wander off, but had not yet lived a free life in my father’s 
house.15 

 
Walker concludes his lesson on Luke 15 with these words. 
 
Who is God?  God is a God who foolishly welcomes us home, the prodigals 

who have gone astray, and throws a party for our return.  God is also one who 
invites us to the party, the elder sons and daughters, and opens our hearts again to 

                                            
14 Fred B. Craddock, Interpretation Bible Commentary for Teaching and 

Preaching Luke.  Louisville: John Knox Press, 1990.  188. 
15 Thomas W. Walker, Interpretation Bible Studies Luke.  Louisville: Westminster 

John Knox Press, 2001.  79. 
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the joy of the feasts of heaven.  God forgives us, young and old alike, and bids us 
come home.  It seems that God is truly nice.16 

 
I wonder what it means to be a disciple of Jesus.  The disciples had to hear the 

sting of the parable.  Do we hear Jesus’ parable?  To be a disciple of Jesus requires 
self-examination of behavior and attitudes, and it requires transformation.  Who do 
we most identify with in this story?  Will we attend the party, and learn to forgive 
others (and ourselves), or will we stay outside filled with resentment and judgment?  

                                            
16 Thomas W. Walker, Interpretation Bible Studies Luke.  Louisville: Westminster 

John Knox Press, 2001.  82. 
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Where is Your Faith? 
 
Scripture (Luke 8:22-25) 
 
22 One day he got into a boat with his disciples, and he said to them, "Let us go 

across to the other side of the lake." So they put out, 23 and while they were sailing 
he fell asleep. A windstorm swept down on the lake, and the boat was filling with 
water, and they were in danger. 24 They went to him and woke him up, shouting, 
"Master, Master, we are perishing!" And he woke up and rebuked the wind and the 
raging waves; they ceased, and there was a calm. 25 He said to them, "Where is 
your faith?" They were afraid and amazed, and said to one another, "Who then is 
this, that he commands even the winds and the water, and they obey him?" 

  
Reflective Verse 
 
25 He said to them, "Where is your faith?" 
 
Reflection 
 
Most recipients of the power of Jesus were everyone but the disciples.  In this 

case, however, the disciples are direct beneficiaries of his power as they are alone 
with Jesus.  Jesus invites his disciples to get into their boat and to cross to the other 
side of the lake.  Perhaps it is Jesus’ way to find some solace; he is away from the 
crowds and soon he sleeps.  We don’t know how long the disciples are on the lake, 
but the Sea of Galilee is known for quick-developing storms.  A squall came and it 
must have been intense because the disciples feared for their lives.  “Master, 
Master, we’re going to drown!” they cried.  Their cries woke Jesus and, hearing 
their emotional plea, Jesus rebuked the wind and the raging waters like an 
exorcism.  All was calm, then Jesus addressed the disciples, “Where is your faith?”  
The disciples were early in their formation as Jesus’ disciples, but they likely knew 
to trust in God and Jesus’ access to God’s power.  Perhaps what Jesus was really 
asking them was, “Why is fear replacing your faith?  You know me.  You know that 
you are safe with me.”   

 
Jim Putman and Bobby Harrington, in their book Disciple Shift, identify five 

stages of discipleship.17  The spiritually dead stage represents those who reject God: 
                                            

17 Jim Putman and Bobby Harrington, Disciple Shift: Five Steps that Help Your 
Church to Make Disciples Who Make Disciples.  Grand Rapids: Zondervan, 2013.  
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pre-conversion discipleship.  In the infant stage are those who are spiritually alive; 
they decide to follow Jesus, but they lack knowledge about what Jesus taught.  The 
child stage finds believers conversing with other believers, but they are still 
growing in their understanding of discipleship.  Typical comments from this stage 
might be: “I wasn’t fed by the sermon today.”  “I didn’t like the music today.  They 
should play more contemporary stuff.”  The young adult stage we find believers 
shifting from being self-centered to being God-centered, or other-centered.  People 
of this stage understand that they are called to give to the body of Christ, not simply 
take.  Finally, in the parent stage, believers make disciples.  It is in this stage that a 
“spiritual parent” understands God’s Word, there is a deep relationship with God, 
and there is a desire to raise other disciples.  These “parents” are God-dependent. 

 
 
I wonder what stage of discipleship Jesus’ disciples were in when Jesus calmed 

the storm.  I wonder in what stage of discipleship Jesus sees me.   
 
Where would Jesus see you in discipleship?  What intentional steps are you 

taking to grow in discipleship?          
 
 
 

Requirements 
 
Scripture (Matthew 8:18-22) 
 
18 Now when Jesus saw great crowds around him, he gave orders to go over to 

the other side. 19 A scribe then approached and said, "Teacher, I will follow you 
wherever you go." 20 And Jesus said to him, "Foxes have holes, and birds of the air 
have nests; but the Son of Man has nowhere to lay his head." 21 Another of his 
disciples said to him, "Lord, first let me go and bury my father." 22 But Jesus said to 
him, "Follow me, and let the dead bury their own dead." 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
19 A scribe then approached and said, "Teacher, I will follow you wherever you 

go." 
 

                                                                                                                                             
59-74. Although Putman and Harrington list five stages of discipleship, they are 
clear to say that no stage is more important than the other.  All people are loved by 
God. 
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Reflection 
 
For more than 100 years, baseball has been called our “national pastime.”  Built 

on gut feelings, being in the right place at the right time, past performances, word 
of mouth, potential and more, baseball teams were built with one goal in mind: 
win the World Series.  In the early 2000’s, the Oakland Athletics began to redefine, 
with great success, how to build a baseball team.  Faced with the departure of three 
key big leaguers, Billy Beane, General Manager for the Athletics, had to figure out 
how to be competitive in a market dominated by huge salaries and huge team 
payrolls.  For instance, the New York Yankees’ payroll surpassed all teams with a 
payroll topping $114,000,000.  The Oakland Athletics payroll: $39,722,689.  In 
the movie Money Ball, Beane tells his scouts that their approach should not be to 
buy players, but to buy wins.  His scouting staff is dumbfounded; you buy players 
to get the wins.  They don’t understand his logic, and before any discussion can 
ensue, Beane cuts them off, “This is not a discussion.”  The “new” Oakland 
Athletics’ players would be picked in one way: Billy’s way.  While the scouting 
staff of the Athletics might have had good intentions and knew only the familiarity 
of the past, they did not understand. 

 
In these two brief encounters we read in Matthew, both the scribe and the 

disciple appear to have good intentions, but neither truly understands discipleship.  
The scribe initiates his willingness to follow Jesus wherever he goes, but Jesus’ 
reply is direct.  “Animals have homes, places to rest,” Jesus seems to say, “but I 
have no home, and my disciples will have no home.  You don’t know what you are 
asking.”  There is no further conversation and we presume the scribe does not 
follow Jesus.  In the second encounter, it is Jesus who invites the disciple.  He will 
follow Jesus, but first he wants to bury his father.  The law obliges the man to bury 
his father, but it is also the law that stands in the way of the disciple following 
Jesus.  Jesus wants nothing to stand between him and following him. 

 
In his book Discipleship, Dietrich Bonhoeffer says,  
Discipleship is commitment to Christ.  Because Christ exists, he must be 

followed.  An idea about Christ, a doctrinal system, a general religious recognition 
of grace or forgiveness of sins does not require discipleship.  In truth, it even 
excludes discipleship; it is inimical to it.  One enters into a relationship with an 
idea by way of knowledge, enthusiasm, perhaps even carrying it out, but never by 
personal obedient discipleship.  Christianity without the living Jesus Christ remains 
necessarily a Christianity without discipleship; and a Christianity without 
discipleship is always a Christianity without Jesus Christ.  It is an idea, a myth . . . 
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Discipleship without Jesus Christ is choosing one’s own path.  It could be an ideal 
path or a martyr’s path, but it is without the promise.  Jesus will reject it.18 

 
I wonder what Jesus meant when he said, “follow me.”   
 

Looking Back, Looking Forward 
 
Scripture (Mark 1: 12-22) 
 
12 And the Spirit immediately drove him out into the wilderness. 13 He was in 

the wilderness forty days, tempted by Satan; and he was with the wild beasts; and 
the angels waited on him. 14 Now after John was arrested, Jesus came to Galilee, 
proclaiming the good news of God, 15 and saying, "The time is fulfilled, and the 
kingdom of God has come near; repent, and believe in the good news."16 As Jesus 
passed along the Sea of Galilee, he saw Simon and his brother Andrew casting a 
net into the sea—for they were fishermen. 17 And Jesus said to them, "Follow me 
and I will make you fish for people." 18 And immediately they left their nets and 
followed him. 19 As he went a little farther, he saw James son of Zebedee and his 
brother John, who were in their boat mending the nets. 20 Immediately he called 
them; and they left their father Zebedee in the boat with the hired men, and 
followed him. 21 They went to Capernaum; and when the sabbath came, he 
entered the synagogue and taught. 22 They were astounded at his teaching, for he 
taught them as one having authority, and not as the scribes. 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
17 And Jesus said to them, "Follow me and I will make you fish for people." 
 
Reflection 
 
At the beginning of a new calendar year it is not uncommon for people to make 

resolutions, things they want to accomplish, things they will not do, things they 
want to change.  Sadly, most people do not stick to their resolutions and the good 
intentions of January 1 are placed on back burners in a hurry-hurry-ding-ding 
world.  We do not stop and take time to evaluate our life. 

 
As disciples, it is important that we assess our values and priorities and look at 

how we live a Christ-like life.  Here is a simple way to look back at the past year 
and look forward to the coming year.  Mark 1:17 is simple and straight forward.  
                                            

18 Bonhoeffer, Dietrich.  Discipleship.  Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 2003. 59. 
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We can use it to assess our discipleship.  First, Jesus called to his disciples and said, 
“Follow me.”  How are we following Jesus?  How did we follow Jesus this past 
year?  Second, “. . . I will make you” indicates change, transformation, re-creating.  
How has Jesus changed our life?  Are we living closer to Jesus today than we were 
the previous year?  Is our heart open to being changed?  Finally, Jesus said he 
would make us “fish for people.”  How do we spread the Good News of the 
Gospel?  Are we changing lives, making disciples? 

 
In Mark 8:34-35, Jesus said, “If any want to become my followers, let them deny 

themselves and take up their cross and follow me.  For those who want to save 
their life will lose it, and those who lose their life for my sake, and for the sake of 
the gospel, will save it.”  Nothing is to stand in the way of our being Jesus’ 
disciples.  We make it hard.   We need to stop trying to be his disciples and start 
being his disciples.  Our challenge for the new year?  Follow Jesus, allow God to 
transform our life, and make disciples. 

 
Purpose: Clarity 

 
Scripture (Matthew 28:16-20) 
 
16 Now the eleven disciples went to Galilee, to the mountain to which Jesus 

had directed them. 17 When they saw him, they worshiped him; but some 
doubted. 18 And Jesus came and said to them, "All authority in heaven and on 
earth has been given to me. 19 Go therefore and make disciples of all nations, 
baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit, 20 
and teaching them to obey everything that I have commanded you. And remember, 
I am with you always, to the end of the age." 

 
Reflective Verse 
 
19 Go therefore and make disciples of all nations . . . 
 
Reflection 
 
After being with Jesus nearly three years, learning about his ministry and what 

was required of them, it’s both ironic and sad that still, after all they experienced 
together, some disciples still doubted anything pertaining to Jesus.  Yet they do.  
Jesus, however, does not respond to their doubt.  He only affirms what they are to 
do: Make disciples.   
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This past week I was in Baltimore, Maryland, leading a workshop on 
discipleship.  As I prepared and led the workshop, I wonder how clear we 
understand our purpose in the teaching ministry during Sunday Discipleship.  What 
if someone asked, “What is the goal of Sunday Discipleship?”  Could we concisely 
say, without hesitation, our goal?  In case there is any doubt about what we are 
trying to do in Sunday Discipleship, we are trying to support our church mission 
statement.   Our goal is to grow in discipleship, make disciples, and change lives.  
Let’s have some fun and go make disciples and grow in discipleship together.   


